    MINUTES – JUNE 4, 2018 
The Caswell County Board of Commissioners reconvened in special session at the Caswell County Historic Courthouse in Yanceyville, North Carolina at 11:30 a.m. on Monday, June 4, 2018.  Members present:  Nathaniel Hall, Chairman, Rick McVey, Vice-Chairman, Sterling Carter, William E. Carter, Jeremiah Jefferies, David Owen and Kenneth D. Travis.  Also present:  Bryan Miller, County Manager and Gwen Vaughn, Finance Director.  Paula P. Seamster, Clerk to the Board, recorded the minutes.

PROPOSED FY 2018-2019 BUDGET
Commissioner Travis moved, seconded by Commissioner McVey to reconvene the FY 2018-2019 Budget work session.  The motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Miller stated that at the last Board meeting the Commissioners requested copies of the fire departments budgets.  There were several fire chiefs and the fire marshal present at the meeting.
Chairman Hall stated that the Board needed to go through the blue section of the sheet that was received from the county manager at the last meeting.  He added that he has been approached by department heads that want to come before the Board on their budgets.  Chairman Hall stated that fire chiefs and fire marshal could come forward but he asked them to keep their comments brief so the Board could move forward with the proposed budget.

Mr. Vernon Massengill stated that he asked for the fire departments’ budget starting from July 1, 2017 through current, most of them are not a complete year.  He added that he did not have any future budgets because the fire departments have not received their final numbers yet.  Mr. Massengill informed the Board that ISO or the insurance inspection has been scheduled for August 24th.  He added that all state inspectors will be in the county on that day.  Mr. Massengill stated that since the last meeting with the Board 4 fire departments respond to structure fires now.  He added that Caswell County received $211,922 from the State Fireman’s Grant.  As far as the fire departments Milton and Casville are looking at building a new building, Prospect Hill and Yanceyville are looking at purchasing a truck and Leasburg is looking into a substation.

Mr. Bobby Dodson stated that he was fire chief of the Semora Fire Department and that they have been buying a lot of equipment and hoped to replace an older truck with the monies received.

Mr. Kenneth Everett stated that he was fire chief of the Providence Fire Department and they have upgrades and replaced a lot of equipment.  They purchased a brush truck which replaced a 1971 model truck.  He added that the county was used to 40 brush fires a year but that number has now doubled.  The fire departments applied for a forestry grant and all departments received $61,000 for equipment.  There greatest need is turnout gear and to upgrade equipment.
Commissioner W. Carter stated that he has been getting a lot of question about the fire district tax and he asked Mr. Massengill to explain why each department is not getting the same amount.  Mr. Massengill responded that he has been working with the county manager and tax director and they think they have a close figure but want to make sure before giving the numbers out to the fire departments.  He added that all districts agreed to this and that it was discussed at every community meeting and each community asked for their money to stay in their community.

Chairman Hall stated that before the numbers are given to the fire departments the Board needs to see those numbers.  Mr. Massengill responded that the numbers are in the budget and that Yanceyville was fourth on the list.  

Commissioner Owen asked if there was any consideration of the gamelands.  Mr. Massengill responded that he has already been to Raleigh and nothing came from that.  He added that Anderson, Prospect Hill and Yanceyville have a lot of the Wildlife land but Yanceyville was fourth in the funding list.  Chairman Hall stated that Commissioner Owen’s question was important because there are a lot of properties that are not taxed.  Mr. Massengill responded that there is no way to know telephone poles and electric poles as well as vehicles.  He added that the total utilities value, car tax, $15 car tax is added together and divided by 10 so it will be fair to all the departments.

Commissioner S. Carter stated that he is hearing one thing but when he asks the proper authority the figures are final.  Mr. Massengill responded that the numbers are final but there is still some confusion on the allocations.

Chairman Hall thanked Mr. Massengill for coming and presenting the information.  He moved on the Personnel section of the budget.

Mr. Miller went through the list of personnel requests from the departments.  Maintenance is requesting a Maintenance Supervisor, $44,122.  This position will provide transportation for those that can’t drive, oversee inmate labor, to supervise the daily activities so the maintenance director can do what he is supposed to do.  Next on the list is a second building inspector in the amount of $48,053.  

Chairman Hall asked how many people are under code enforcement.  Mr. Miller responded none.  Chairman Hall asked how many people are doing this job.  Mr. Miller responded the county planner, building inspector and the sheriff’s department.

Mr. Miller continued with the personnel list.  Next on the list was clerical staff for Environmental Health in the amount of $40,859.  The next item is Phase II of the Salary study which will raise the employees with 25 years or more that make less than $25,500.  The plan is to move these employees to the median level.    Mr. Miller asked the Board to really consider this proposal.

Chairman Hall asked why there was a need for clerical staff in Environmental Health.  Mr. Miller responded that the state has proposed more testing and more scheduled appointments for environmental health.  They now have 3 employees and the clerical person would work for those 3 employees.  He added that the Health Director would like to come before the Board on this.

Commissioner Jefferies asked if Building Inspections could get by with a part time person.  Mr. Miller responded that it needed to be a full time person to help with inspections as well as code enforcement.  The county has to hire outside contractors to do some of this work and the county is at the point where there is a need for a second building inspector.

Commissioner McVey asked if new construction had increased in Caswell County.  Mr. Miller responded that he could not answer that.  Commissioner S. Carter responded that he looked at the April report and it was over $2 million.

Mr. Miller continued with the list, Public Schools are requesting $65,000 for a second social worker and $300,000 for teacher supplements.

Chairman Hall asked how many social workers the School System had now.  Mr. Miller responded one and he added that her services are outweighed by the needs.  
Chairman Hall added the ADA Facility Needs that was mentioned in the Board of Commissioners meeting earlier in the amount of $61,000.

Commissioner McVey asked how much would be needed in taxes to do the complete list.  Mr. Miller responded 10 ½ cents increase in taxes but $927,000 of the total would not be reoccurring expenses.

Commissioner W. Carter stated that the budget that the county manager presented does not include any of these items on the sheet.  Chairman Hall responded that in order to include any of these items the Board will have to increase taxes or take money from fund balance or both.  Commissioner W. Carter asked what the percentage of fund balance is.  Chairman Hall responded 22%.  Commissioner W. Carter asked what the tax increase was last year.  Commissioner Owen responded 6.69 cents.  Commissioner W. Carter asked what it was without the fire tax rate.  Mr. Miller responded 3 cents.

Commissioner Owen asked what the available unassigned fund balance amount is.  Ms. Vaughn responded that a March 31st it was $3,354,458 but she anticipates it being at $3,321,867 at the end of the fiscal year.

The Board discussed when the next budget meeting should take place.
RECESS
At 12:08 p.m. Commissioner Travis moved, seconded by Commissioner W. Carter to recess the FY 2018-2019 Budget Work Session until Wednesday, June 6, 2018 at 5:30 p.m.  The motion carried unanimously.
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